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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 8, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioners Jameel and  Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter proposed moving the public hearing on 1100 Humboldt Road before the hearing on 8 Thomas Avenue.  He said he would not be participating in the discussion on 1100 Humboldt Road, so a quorum would not be present and the Commission could dispense with that matter quickly.


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of August 11, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the August 11 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of eight emails and two exhibits pertaining to 8 Thomas Avenue.  


Commissioner Hunter noted there were some materials from Storrs Hoen at the table near the entrance to the room.

OLD BUSINESS

2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  1100 Humboldt Road; Tentative Parcel Map TPM-2-03A; Tentative Parcel Map Amendment to revise previously approved Tentative Map to conform with City Council approval of new public street right-of-way and request for waiver of Final Parcel Map; Philip Whitehead, applicant; Joel Diaz & Bonnie Boswell, owners; APN 007-523-140

Given the lack of a quorum, Senior Planner Tune recommended continuing this matter to September 22.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the meeting of September 22, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to allow 8-ft. rear (east) setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning Commission Review of Grading Permit to lower existing pad by 3 feet in elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune offered to answer questions about the staff report.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the applicant previously indicated that he asked the staff about this land before purchasing the property.  He asked what the staff told Mr. Cheung.  Senior Planner Tune responded that Mr. Cheung was given the standard handout about the Brisbane Acres, including the zoning district regulations and applicable excerpts from the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).  


Commissioner Hawawini asked who was responsible for disclosing controversies regarding the area.  Community Development Director Prince stated that in most cases, the seller is responsible for disclosing all factors that would materially affect the value of the property.  He noted the buyer purchased vacant land, so the seller may not have been aware of any development constraints.  He added that the seller probably disclosed the fact that the property was within the HCP.


Commissioner Hunter thanked the applicant for erecting story poles after the last meeting.  He asked if the poles reflected the maximum height allowed and whether they showed staff’s alternative location for the house.  Senior Planner Tune suggested asking the applicant for details about the installation of the story poles.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Mark Zhang introduced himself and his brother, Nelson Cheung, and said they would be speaking on behalf of their parents.  He thanked the Planning Commission for its willingness to listen to all the comments made about their project.


Mr. Zhang said the applicant installed the story poles to more accurately show the dimensions of the originally proposed house.  He noted the height of three corners is accurate, but the 8-foot gable roofline could not be included.  He showed some pictures of the story poles from various vantage points.


Mr. Zhang said the applicant interprets “ridgeline” to mean the highest points visible to the eye.  He noted ridgeline is not defined purely by the curvature of the hills, but also by the trees and vegetation.  He showed pictures depicting how the proposed house will impact views from higher points along the curvature of the hill.  He stated that the house will be situated in a slight valley.  He acknowledged that it will block some private views, such as the view from the apartment building across the street, but it will not affect the majority of Brisbane.


Mr. Zhang said that when this project was considered by the City Council on March 21, 2005, the Council stated that private views were not protected, and that this project did not violate the General Plan.  He noted the staff report indicates the house will sit in a swale between two high points.


Mr. Zhang stated that as part of this project, the applicant has proposed changes to reduce impacts on private views.  He said a variance is requested to reduce the setbacks on two sides, and the other calls for grading 3 feet lower than the current plan elevations, as suggested by the staff and neighbors.  He noted the applicant is willing to comply with all applicable City ordinances and codes, provide and maintain landscaping, widen Thomas Avenue, reconstruct the sidewalk along San Bruno Avenue, bury hazardous PG&E lines, and plant native vegetation to enhance San Bruno Mountain.  


Mr. Zhang noted that the applicant has diligently worked with staff to address concerns raised by neighbors.  He said his family has sacrificed considerable time, energy, and money to pursue this American dream.


Commissioner Hunter asked for more details about the location of story poles.  Mr. Zhang responded that the story poles reflect the original plans submitted to the City, before considering any variances.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from members of the public.


Storrs Hoen gave a PowerPoint presentation.  He stated that the variance application should be rejected because it does not comply with the current Municipal Code and General Plan provisions calling for preservation of ridgelines.  He said an acceptable compromise would be to allow the applicant to build a house that extends a maximum of 8 feet above the ridgeline.  Mr. Hoen showed slides of the story poles from various vantage points.


Mr. Hoen pointed out that the house will clearly obstruct views of the Bay from above, and views of the ridgeline, park, and mountain from below.  He reviewed the applicable Municipal Code and General Plan provisions.  He clarified that he defined the ridgeline from ground level, where a walker would experience the topography of the hills

Karen Evans Cunningham expressed concern about the absence of two Planning Commissioners.  She said she was quite upset and disgusted about this issue.  She noted it was regrettable that neighbors were involved in such a distasteful disagreement.  


Ms. Cunningham objected to changing the definition of “ridgeline” to apply to Tulare Street and other portions of Central Brisbane.  She asked if residents on these streets would be allowed to rebuild if their current houses were destroyed by fire.


Ms. Cunningham stated that she could not understand how an application could get this far along without a better understanding of applicable rules and policies.  She noted that Brisbane should consider changing and updating laws that result in such confusion.  As an example, she cited the provision allowing a 5,500-square-foot house to be built in Brisbane Acres, which she said many residents vehemently opposed when it was adopted.  Ms. Cunningham said Brisbane should have a clear set of laws that everyone understands.  She added that she felt sorry for Mr. Cheung because of the time and money spent in his current predicament.


Teresa DiVita said she and her husband purchased their property on Sierra Point Road in May, 2004, primarily because of its view.  She noted the proposed house will obstruct that view.  She suggested taking some pictures from Sierra Point and Humboldt Road as well.


Roger Baldwin stated he has lived on Sierra Point Road for about thirty years and has enjoyed the views.  He noted when driving up San Bruno Avenue lately, he gets an uncomfortable, restricted feeling because of the large structures looming overhead.  Mr. Baldwin said the applicant is proposing to build his house on a ridgeline, and the building will clearly extend above that.  He urged the applicant and staff to find ways of stepping the house along the slope to reduce its visual impact.


Steven Kerekes said he lives about 100 feet away from the proposed house.  He clarified that he was in favor of growth and property rights, but had concerns about the larger and larger size of homes being built in Brisbane, changing the feel of the town.  He objected to defining the ridgeline by the tree line rather than ground level, noting that those trees could burn down.  Mr. Kerekes acknowledged that someone’s views are impacted by nearly every house that is built, but expressed his opinion that the applicant’s proposed design was wrong for that piece of property.


Danny Ames observed that the proposed house is colossal.  He noted that in addition to impacting views, the building will obstruct the morning sun, shading buildings to its west.  He recommended that the City reimburse Mr. Cheung for some of his expenses if this project is not approved.  He commended staff, the applicant, and the neighbors for their willingness to work together.


Joyce Stern agreed with the comments made by Ms. DiVita.  She said she was disturbed that preserving private views did not warrant consideration.  She noted her own house is higher on Sierra Point Road, overlooking the V-shaped swale on which Mr. Cheung proposes to build.  She said the V also frames her views of the Bay and the sunrise, and the story poles demonstrate that the proposed house will block that view and the distant hills across the Bay.  Ms. Stern said she would be sad to lose her view, and she urged the applicant and staff to find a solution that would not have such major impacts on public and private views.


Linda Sekins said she understood that individual private views are generally not protected, but she pointed out that this house will impact several hundred people’s views.  She noted a view enjoyed by dozens and dozens of residents should be considered public.  Ms. Sekins also expressed opposition to equating the ridgeline with the treetops.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, said he took pictures from Sierra Point Road, the area with the most heavily impacted views.  He pointed out that if the house is moved, it will impact some other street.  He added that he was unwilling to consider a buried house.  He stated that the house will not block views of the Bay or the mountain from San Bruno Avenue, and he offered to provide photographs showing this.


Mr. Cheung stated that the story poles were accurately placed to show the dimensions of the house, but it was not feasible to add the additional 8 feet of roofline.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant was willing to consider a one-story home.  Mr. Cheung responded that he wanted a two-story house.  He said that when he bought the land, he thought he was entitled to two stories.  He pointed out that if he is allowed only one story, that restriction could affect everyone else who owns property in Brisbane Acres.


Mr. Cheung stated that no other single-family residential project in Brisbane has been required to erect story poles, and he questioned the fairness of this treatment.  He noted he had to pay for the variance and grading permit applications, which were offered to help address the neighbors’ concerns.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what development restrictions were explained to Mr. Cheung when he purchased the property.  Mr. Cheung said that before buying the land, he obtained information from Senior Planner Tune about maximum size, height, setbacks, lot coverage, and other City requirements.  He stated that Senior Planner Tune advised him that the property was part of the HCP, so native plants would need to be planted and maintained to preserve natural habitat.  Mr. Cheung added that he was not told anything about design review, story poles, or variances.  He said his title to the property indicates the lot is buildable.


Chairman Lentz thanked Mr. Cheung for erecting the story poles.  He said the story poles were very helpful in visualizing the size and location of the house.  Mr. Cheung asked if he could take the story poles down, and Chairman Lentz suggested conferring with staff after the meeting.


Chairman Lentz noted that the City has created special rules for Brisbane Acres because of its unique characteristics, and he expressed his opinion that it would be unfair to change those rules for an individual application.  He asked if Mr. Cheung was familiar with the Municipal Code at the time he bought the property, and Mr. Cheung said that the ridgeline provision was not brought to his attention.


Chairman Lentz said buyers and their architects are responsible for knowing applicable laws.  He read the Municipal Code provision regarding locating structures below ridgelines to preserve public views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  In addition, he noted, public views are views from a public street or public trail.  He stated that he personally observed that the proposed house will extend quite a bit above the ridgeline from the vantage point of the public trails in the area.


Chairman Lentz urged the applicant to consider redesigning the house to lessen its visual impact.  He noted the applicant and his architect are responsible for knowing applicable codes.  Mr. Cheung responded that because the General Plan is rather vague, the more specific building code would govern.  Chairman Lentz said he thought the Municipal Code language was fairly clear and straightforward that houses cannot extend beyond ridgelines to obstruct views of the park.  He urged the applicant to move the house below the ridgeline.  


Mr. Cheung asked what that exact elevation was.  He requested that the City provide him with a specific number.  Chairman Lentz noted it was Mr. Cheung’s responsibility to determine how far upward the building could extend.  He pointed out the ridgeline on a photo of the site.  Mr. Cheung offered to measure the elevation of the point shown on the photo.  Chairman Lentz urged the applicant to ensure thatthe view from the trail was not obstructed.  Mr. Cheung stated that he was not provided with this information when he came to the Planning Department for advice.  Chairman Lentz noted it is the applicant’s responsibility to inquire about possible restrictions.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that there seems to be some doubt as to whether Mr. Cheung received information about the Municipal Code provisions.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the packet includes all zoning regulations for the R-BA District, and the Planning Commission can determine how those regulations should be interpreted.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the roofline elevations in the drawings shown on Pages G.1.18 and G.1.19 do not match.  He clarified that the front elevation shows the view from Thomas Avenue, and the south elevation shows the view from San Bruno Avenue.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant was willing to consider staff’s alternative location, and Mr. Cheung said he was willing to do what staff suggested.  He estimated the height in the staff’s version would be 4 to 5 feet lower than what he had proposed.  He stated that he was also willing to consider revising the floor plate in a way that could reduce the roof height by another foot or two, as suggested by the City’s architectural consultant.


Commissioner Hunter confirmed that Mr. Cheung was aware that his lot was a substandard size for the Brisbane Acres when he purchased it.  He asked if Mr. Cheung knew the slope of the property was approximately 10 percent, and Mr. Cheung said he was not aware of that information.


Commissioner Hunter noted the standard height limit for Brisbane Acres is 35 feet, compared to the 28-foot limit for sites with slopes less than 20 percent in other residential districts, and 30 feet for sites with slopes of 20 percent or more.  He asked if Mr. Cheung was willing to comply with a 28-foot height limit, as applicable in other residential districts.  Mr. Cheung said he and his family would give that serious consideration if it meant the project could go forward.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of grading the site 3 feet lower.  Mr. Cheung requested that the City provide a statement in writing saying he will be allowed to build if he limits the height to 28 feet and grades down another 3 feet.  He said he would then discuss the option with his family.  Commissioner Hunter noted the applicant would still need a variance to move the building.  Mr. Cheung responded that he would like to leave the building in its originally proposed location if possible, but was willing to consider the other two conditions.  He noted shifting the building to the northern side will make it much more difficult to accommodate large vehicles.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that with all the modifications identified by Commissioner Hunter, the height could be reduced by 8 to 10 feet.  He suggested looking at the picture with the ridgeline to see what a lower height would look like.  


Mr. Cheung observed that the 28-foot limit seems fair.  He noted 35 feet could be the limit for Brisbane Acres unless people complain, and then projects would have to be reduced to a 28-foot limit.


Referring to a specific photograph, Mr. Cheung said the story poles at the front elevation were 25 feet, and the gable roof would add another 8 feet.  Commissioners talked about how the house would look with an additional 3 feet of grading and the height reduced by 8 feet.


Storrs Hoen noted that if the house were designed to fit within a 28-foot height limit, it would still be larger than the story poles.  Chairman Lentz noted grading another 3 feet would bring the height down to 25 feet, exactly at the story poles.


Mr. Hoen stated that the Municipal Code indicates houses in Brisbane Acres should be sited below ridgelines.  He noted he interprets this to mean that houses actually on ridgelines should be built with the top of the house below the height of the ridgeline.  He cited some of the houses recently built on Humboldt Road as examples of buildings that stay below the ridgeline.  Mr. Hoen noted the house should be built not just below the ridgeline, but it also should be designed to preserve views of the park.  


Mr. Hoen noted that even at 25 feet, the building will require a variance from the Municipal Code.  He expressed his opinion a reasonable compromise would be to allow the building to extend no more than 8 feet above the ridgeline.  Commissioner Hawawini asked if it would be feasible for this design to fit in that space.  Director Prince responded that the code spells out the parameters, but it does not dictate what designs are possible.  He noted applications like this can lead to revisions of those parameters if they do not reflect what the community wants.  Director Prince added that it is up to the City to balance private property rights against community values and concerns in the General Plan.


Joel Diaz spoke in support of upholding Mr. Cheung’s rights to develop his property.  He noted denying this project will set a dangerous precedent that could affect others in the community.  Mr. Diaz clarified that he was not in favor of taking anyone’s views, but there was doubt as to whether this ridge warranted protection anyway, given the close proximity of the apartments on Thomas Avenue.  He urged the Planning Commission to make a decision based on the current regulations and staff’s recommendations, not a few inaccurate photos.


Mr. Diaz questioned the claim made by an earlier speaker that dozens and dozens of people’s views will be affected.  He said he visited the area and identified just a few areas where there will be significant impacts.  Mr. Diaz commented that the real issue here seems to be private views, not protecting the ridgeline and upholding the policies of the General Plan.  He cautioned that taking away the applicant's right to build would be discriminatory, unfair, and arbitrary.  Mr. Diaz recommended that the Planning Commission deny the variance, but approve the project’s consistency with the HCP at this time.


Chairman Lentz asked Mr. Diaz if, as a builder, he familiarizes himself with local codes and regulations.  Mr. Diaz said the staff report clearly indicates the definition of ridgeline as being the line connecting the highest points.  By this interpretation, he pointed out, Mr. Cheung’s property is not situated on a ridgeline area.  He urged the Planning Commission to stick with the letter of the law.


Beth Grossman reported that she collected 160 signatures from people opposed to this project.  She said most people had no idea what was going on when they saw the story poles, and the poles do not show the complete volume of the house and, thus, its full impact.


Ms. Grossman said she interpreted the code to mean that houses should be built below ridgelines.  She noted other developers have kept buildings lower than the ridges on which they are situated.  She added that some of the people she spoke with indicated they had looked at Mr. Cheung’s parcel and decided not to buy it because it would be too difficult to develop.  Ms. Grossman observed that most people in Brisbane are upset with the prospect of such a large house in that location. 


James Brewer said the proposed project will not impact his view, but it will impact his life as a citizen.  He noted this project allows the wants and needs of an individual to supersede the welfare of the community at large.  He urged the Planning Commission to preserve the special qualities of Brisbane and to protect the rights of everyone.


Dana Dillworth said she was involved in the 1994 General Plan process and recalled the discussion of the 35-foot height limit.  She noted there was an assumption that most of Brisbane Acres was sloped, justifying a higher height limit.  She questioned whether anyone ever thought about the height limit in the context of such a flat site.  Ms. Dillworth said the intent of the higher height limit was to encourage building upward rather than outward so as to maximize the remaining open area.  She observed that this applicant, with a nonconforming lot, is pushing the maximum limits allowed for development.


Jackie Liu explained that he owned the lot above Mr. Cheung’s.  He said he thought Mr. Cheung should have clear guidelines about what he can do, in terms of height, grading, and all other requirements.  He noted considering possibilities of moving the building or redesigning it will result in further delays.  He urged the City to provide Mr. Cheung with concrete guidelines and allow him to follow those guidelines.


Beth Grossman pointed out that the Open Space Plan characterizes Thomas Hill as a ridgeline.  She reiterated that she interpreted the Municipal Code to say the house should be built below the ridgeline.  Ms. Grossman noted this is one of the first projects in Brisbane Acres under the current zoning regulations, and it could set an important precedent for future development.  She observed that the decision in this matter will affect many other ridges within Brisbane Acres.  Ms. Grossman agreed that Mr. Cheung needs clear guidelines.  She recommended taking the time to sort out the exact elevations and details to clarify how the code will apply to future buildings in Brisbane Acres.


Joel Diaz expressed concern about how the decision will affect the rest of Brisbane Acres and San Bruno Mountain as a whole.  He noted many of the 160 people who signed the petition were incorrectly informed that if this project is approved, houses will be built all over the mountain. 


James Brewer said he helped solicit signatures for the petition.  He clarified that no one told people the mountain would be covered with giant homes, and none of the photographs were doctored.  He emphasized that every property owner has a responsibility to know the applicable laws and codes, and ignorance is no excuse.


Mr. Cheung clarified that the only reason the lot is nonconforming is because it used to include a portion of San Bruno Avenue that was taken by the City when San Bruno Avenue became a public street, and another portion was taken for the widening of Thomas Avenue.  He stated that the lot was conforming before those pieces were cut out.


Mr. Zhang said he understood the Open Space Plan did not show ridgelines in Central Brisbane.  He noted his parcel is adjacent to another home and an apartment building, so it should not be included as potential open space.  


Danny Ames noted Planning Commissioners represent the people of Brisbane.  He urged the Planning Commission to make a decision based on what is right for the community.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


At Commissioner Hawawini's suggestion, and the Planning Commission took a brief recess.


Commissioner Hunter commended the applicant and members of the community for their willingness to work together to address their concerns.  He said he appreciated the efforts to compromise and work out ways to allow the applicant to go forward.


Commissioner Hunter observed that this project does challenge the existing guidelines for Brisbane Acres.  With views both towards the Bay and towards the mountain, he noted, Mr. Cheung’s property has some unusual constraints.  Commissioner Hunter said he viewed the property from many places in the community, and he confirmed there were areas from which the project would have potential impacts on views of the Bay and the mountain, an important consideration.


As to definitions of ridgelines, Commissioner Hunter said he understood a ridgeline to mean the contour someone would walk along, not just an imaginary line between two of the highest points.  He noted this location is a special spot in Brisbane, with its V-shaped opening from the top of Thomas Hill down toward the Bay and the east.  


Commissioner Hunter remarked that the applicant made an interesting point about various points that could be considered ridgelines, depending on the location from which the spot is viewed.


Commissioner Hunter said he was not convinced the property was unique because of its frontage on three streets.  However, he noted, the site has some unusual factors, such as not being contiguous with the upper Brisbane Acres, being situated in an existing neighborhood of residences, and having a flat spot on the ridgeline where the applicant wants to build.  Commissioner Hunter expressed an interest in exploring variances to reduce the height by additional grading, setting a 28-foot height limit, and changing the building’s footprint. 


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that this project could set a precedent for Brisbane Acres.  He said he believed the intent of the General Plan was to prevent buildings on the tops of ridges and to preserve views of open space.  He noted this project challenges those restrictions.  Commissioner Hunter added that the V-shaped view toward the Bay is unique and warrants preservation.


Commissioner Hawawini said he appreciated the public input, but cautioned that the Planning Commission has to base its decision on law and fact rather than public opinion.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that people seem most concerned about the bulk of the two-story house, not just its floor area.  He noted the statistics in the staff report about other large houses in Brisbane are irrelevant for this reason.  Commissioner Hawawini observed that the applicant wants a two-story home, and through grading and shifting the position of the house, it appears the height can be reduced.  He welcomed discussion on these issues.


Chairman Lentz said he finds the language in the Municipal Code very clear, meaning that the ridgeline is the portions of the State and County Park that are viewed from public sites.  He expressed his opinion that the Thomas Hill ridgeline does not fit that description.


Chairman Lentz recommended lowering the building by grading 3 extra feet and bringing the building below the level of the ridgeline visible beyond the site.


Commissioner Hunter noted the General Plan represents the values of the community, which need to be balanced against the rights of the property owner.  He said the intent of the General Plan should guide the Planning Commission’s decision.  In this case, he observed, the values of the community would be best preserved by looking at protected ridgelines as those identified in the Municipal Code, or those seen from public views of the park.

Commissioner Hawawini noted that in the absence of a clear definition of “ridgelines,” the General Plan guidelines should be considered, but the ultimate decision should be based on the Municipal Code.


Chairman Lentz recommended that the City better define protected ridgelines to avoid this kind of situation in the future.


Commissioner Hunter noted that this application provides the Planning Commission with an opportunity to interpret the Municipal Code in a way that protects the community’s interests and values and also recognizes private property rights.  He proposed having the applicant modify the application to reduce the overall height and position the building on the site in a way that minimizes view impacts.  He recognized the applicant was in a difficult position.


Chairman Lentz agreed.  He noted that although some members of the community proposed allowing the applicant to build 8 feet above the ridgeline, he favored allowing no part of the building above the ridgeline of the park visible beyond the site.  He recommended determining whether Thomas Hill constituted a protected ridgeline.


Commissioner Hunter noted that if this project were built anywhere else in the Brisbane Acres, the R-BA District standards would apply.  However, he observed, because of this site’s unusual qualities, it might be reasonable to apply the standards applicable to other residential districts.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that the ridgeline defined in the Municipal Code was the top of San Bruno Mountain, not Thomas Hill and the rest of Brisbane Acres.


Director Prince noted the debate about the definition of ridgeline could go on for some time, and it might be an issue best determined as part of the General Plan process. He said the City’s existing ordinance defines ridgelines in relationship to the State and County Park.  Even using the higher ridge as a backdrop, the second story of Mr. Cheung’s house would extend over that line when viewed from the Bay Trail, the most distant public view.  Director Prince suggested it might be reasonable to interpret the Municipal Code in this manner.


Chairman Lentz noted some of the photos show the view from the Bay Trail along the Brisbane Lagoon, a closer location.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) talks about whether a project would have a substantial adverse effect on a scenic vista.  Scenic vistas include views of public open space, such as the State and County Park, and designated aquatic areas, such as the Bay and Lagoon.  He noted the view toward the Bay is also compromised by the proposed house.


Commissioner Hawawini asked whether Commissioners thought the proposed house was in harmony with neighboring buildings.  Commissioner Hunter noted another large house on the list in the staff report raised concerns in the community because people felt it was not in harmony with the scale of the other houses in the area and did not fit well within the streetscape.  He said the general intent for Brisbane Acres was to allow larger houses because the lots are larger; viewed against the backdrop of the mountain and open space, such houses would not have as much of an impact as they would in other areas of town.


Commissioner Hawawini said he saw some inconsistencies between the Municipal Code and the General Plan.  


Commissioner Hunter noted staff’s proposed alternative would mitigate view impacts.  He suggested using the CEQA analysis as a rationale.  


Chairman Lentz observed that Mr. Cheung expressed a willingness to reduce the height by as much as 10 feet.  He asked whether that reduction would be sufficient to bring the house below the level of the ridgeline.


Commissioner Hunter noted staff suggested requiring the applicant’s eave line to be the same height as the apartment building across the street.  He observed that this would help the project fit better within the streetscape and the scale of the neighborhood.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant was willing to move the story poles to show staff’s proposal. 


Mr. Cheung said he only wanted to have the same requirements as others in Brisbane.  He offered to stay within the 28-foot height limit for lots with slopes less than 20 percent.  


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Hawawini moved to extend the meeting by another half-hour.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Chairman Lentz expressed concern about the amount of grading required to lower the house.  He asked for staff’s opinion about the possibility of requiring that the applicant grade an extra 6 feet instead of just 3 feet.  Senior Planner Tune said the major constraint is the 20 percent maximum slope allowed for the driveway from Thomas Avenue into the garage.  He noted dropping the garage 6 feet might push that limit.


Chairman Lentz suggested moving the driveway and garage around to the other side of the house.  Senior Planner Tune said detaching the garage from the house might be a better solution than flipping the floor plan.  Commissioner Hunter urged the applicant to consider this alternative.


Chairman Lentz proposed providing the applicant with specific guidelines.  Mr. Cheung said he was willing to comply if the project was allowed to move forward.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested screening the house with a row of trees.  Commissioner Hunter agreed that large trees can help camouflage a house and mitigate its scale.


Chairman Lentz said he favored using the park ridgeline which serves as a backdrop to the site as a guide and requiring the home to be below that line.  He encouraged Mr. Cheung and his architect to provide a rendering showing what the house would look like at that level.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that there were other houses on hilltops in Brisbane.  He noted one of the speakers mentioned that the City should have a policy regarding whether those houses could be rebuilt if destroyed in a fire, and he expressed support for developing such a policy.


Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that in the event of a fire, because of the City’s grandfathering policy,  property owners would be allowed to replace their houses with a new house of a comparable size and shape, but not a bigger home.


Commissioner Hunter noted the house at 51 Mariposa Street is much larger than the buildings around it.  He pointed out this is a trend everywhere because of the desirability of Bay Area real estate and its high cost.


Commissioner Hawawini emphasized the need for the City to address this issue and consider emergency changes to the regulations to define the ridgelines and the specific requirements more clearly.  


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that the applicant did due diligence in investigating the feasibility of building on the site.  However, because Brisbane is unique in its topography, relationship to the mountain, the HCP, community involvement, and view corridors, applicants should anticipate this kind of public reaction when they attempt to build to the maximum limits.


Commissioner Hunter confirmed that there was general consensus that preservation of the San Bruno Mountain ridgeline must be respected, in accordance with the Brisbane Municipal Code.  He clarified that the ridgeline means the natural topography rather than an imaginary line between two of the highest points.


Commissioner Hawawini raised the possibility of some kind of design review to make sure it fits well aesthetically with its neighbors.  Commissioner Hunter stated that he was opposed to design review for single-family homes because of the subjectivity of aesthetic considerations.  He advocated using objective standards to control the scale and size of a building.


Commissioner Hawawini said he would like to see what the house would look like before making a decision.  


Commissioner Hunter proposed denying the application and having the applicant submit a revised proposal.   


Mr. Cheung noted revising the design is likely to cost another $50,000.  He objected to having to spend that money without some assurance that the project will be allowed to go forward.  


Director Prince said the decision before the Planning Commission is a finding of consistency with the HCP, and that could depend on the specific footprint of the house.  Commissioner Hunter cautioned the applicant that requiring a lower building does not necessarily mean a bigger footprint would be allowed.


Director Prince observed that the primary issue for the applicant is keeping the house below the ridgeline as viewed from the Bay Trail.  He suggested continuing this matter to allow time for staff to bring back appropriate findings reflecting this interpretation.


Director Prince stated that the City’s architectural consultant said he would not have designed a house like this for the site.  He clarified that the consultant made suggestions about articulation and other ways to mitigate the building's bulk, but he did not endorse the project.


Commissioner Hunter commended Mr. Cheung for his patience and cooperation.  He expressed his appreciation to the applicant for erecting the story poles and considering modifications.


Chairman Lentz asked if there were any issues other than the ridgeline on which the Planning Commission would deny the application.  Commissioner Hawawini said he saw no other reasons.  Commissioner Hunter noted the revised design may lead to new problems, so the Planning Commission will have to deal with those issues as they arise.  He encouraged the applicant to try to comply as much as possible with existing City guidelines, including consistency with the HCP.  He recommended reducing the overall size of the house.


Mr. Cheung said he would like to hear from the absent commissioners.


Director Prince advised that there is only one more Planning Commission meeting before the CEQA deadline to act on the Negative Declaration, so the Commission will need to make a decision at the next meeting.


Commissioner Hunter noted that Commissioner Kerwin was unable to attend the meeting because his travel plans were impacted by the hurricanes, and Commissioner Jameel was on vacation.


At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Hunter moved to continue the meeting for 15 more minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Mr. Cheung requested that the City apply the same rules to his project as those applied to other residential areas in Brisbane.  He offered to lower the house, but said he could not afford to waste another $50,000 on a new design.  He asked the City to define the specific view point from which to measure the house’s elevation against the ridgeline.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged the applicant’s frustration.  He noted the applicant was requesting clear guidelines, and he suggested providing very clear direction to Mr. Cheung.  


Chairman Lentz clarified that the Planning Commission was not requiring the house to be completely redesigned.  He recommended approving the project if Mr. Cheung can bring the house lower than the background ridgeline without expanding the footprint.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the combination of grading 6 feet down and lowering the roof height will reduce the height of the house by about 10 feet, which is below the ridgeline.  He suggested adjusting the story poles to show that height.  Chairman Lentz observed that the applicant might be able to further reduce the height by eliminating some of the attic and basement space.


At 11:15 p.m., Commissioner Hunter moved to continue the meeting until 11:30.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Mr. Cheung responded that he would try to reduce the height by 10 feet, as proposed by Commissioner Hawawini. 


Commissioner Hunter noted that although the public hearing was closed, Storrs Hoen or Beth Grossman might want to respond to some of the additional comments made by the applicant.  Commissioners agreed to reopen the public hearing for limited public comments.


Commissioner Hunter moved to reopen the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Storrs Hoen said he thought the Planning Commission was moving in the right direction, but to ensure no obstruction of the view of the ridgeline, the building should be built at 12 feet, level with the apartment building as viewed from the Bay Trail at Sierra Point.  He expressed his appreciation to the applicant and staff for helping to work out a satisfactory solution.  Mr. Hoen also proposed rotating the building a bit to better follow the slope of the ridgeline.


Joel Diaz asked what specific vantage points will be used to determine the ridgeline.  He recommended taking precise measurements.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested simply lowering the existing story poles by 10 feet.  Director Prince noted the applicant can take measurements to ensure that the building is lower than the background ridgeline seen from the Bay Trail perspective.  He suggested requiring the applicant’s measurement to be verified by staff as one of the conditions of approval.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Mr. Cheung asked for confirmation that the City will grant a grading permit to allow him to lower the house.  Commissioner Hunter noted various criteria must be met, but the permit is likely to be granted if the applicant’s request is reasonable.


Mr. Cheung asked if the roof also needed to be below the ridgeline.  Commissioner Hawawini confirmed that the Commission’s intention was to require all parts of the building, including the roof, to be below the ridgeline.  Mr. Cheung clarified that he would come back with a drawing showing the house within the area framed by the story poles lowered 10 feet.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the September 22 meeting to allow time for the applicant to come back with a revised proposal, consistent with the direction provided by the Commission.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
STUDY SESSION:  Mobilehome Park Regulations


Community Development Director Prince proposed continuing this matter to the next meeting.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this item to the September 22 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioners commented that they were pleased that Mr. Cheung and his neighbors were working together so cooperatively.  They noted this shows the public process is working well, and they expressed optimism about arriving at an acceptable solution.


Commissioner Hunter noted he planned to attend the next Open Space and Ecology Committee meeting.  Chairman Lentz said he also planned to attend because the Committee will be discussing plans for a "green building" program.  Commissioner Hunter suggested that Chairman Lentz represent the Commission; he volunteered to attend a future Committee meeting instead.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on September 22, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, and the meeting was adjourned at 11:40 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

